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2015 NMRA National Convention Dates and National Train Show Reservations:
2015—Portland, Oregon • August 23–30 • www.nmra2015portland.org 

Train Show Booth Reservations—Susan Straub, Registrar - P.O. Box 1328, Soddy Daisy, TN  37384-1328
423-892-2846 • nmrants@yahoo.com

• 2016—Indianapolis, IN • 2017—Orlando, FL • 2018—Kansas City, MO

Chief  Administrative Officer — 
Jenny Hendricks
P.O. Box 1328
Soddy Daisy, TN 37384-1328  
O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869
e-mail: nmrahq@nmra.org

Library - 423-892-2846 or nmraops@nmra.org

Education Department Manager — 
Bruce De Young
23 Holiday Lane
West Milford, NJ 07480
H: 973-697-8098 C: 201-803-9766
e-mail: educate@nmra.org

Education Department Assistant Manager — 
Nobby Clarke (HO, N)
34 Hopmeadow Court
Northampton, England, NN3 8QG
+44-1604-415020

Howell Day Museum Committee Chair — 
Allen Pollock
PO Box 243
Jefferson City, MO 65102-0243
H: 573-619-8532 
e-mail: museum@nmra.org

Information Technology Department —
Ben Sevier
12793 War Horse St. 
San Diego, CA 92129-2219
(858) 538-9863 
e-mail: itmanager@nmra.org

Development & Fund Raising Department 
Manager — Alan Anderson
4744 Colander Dr.
West Jordan, UT 84088 H: 801-613-0801
e-mail: fund@nmra.org

Marketing Department — Director VACANT
Marketing Department — VP
Page Martin
PO Box 14789
Long Beach, CA 90853 H: 714-234-4488
e-mail: marketing@nmra.org

Meetings and Trade Show Department 
Manager — Bob Amsler
514 Dover Place
Saint Louis, MO 63111-2338
H: 314-606-6118
Fax: 314-754-2688
e-mail: conv@nmra.org

Publications Department Manager — 
Don Phillips
5381 Heather Cir.
Mason, Ohio 45040-2269
513 226-2233
e-mail: pubs@nmra.org

Australasian Region—David O’Hearn
PO Box 4590, Lake Haven NSW 2263
H: 61 2 4393 9564 M: 61 407 811 577
e-mail president@nmra.org.au

British Region—Mike Arnold 
3 Boxgate, Crowborough
East Sussex, UK TN6 1SF
H: +44 1892 459967
C: +44 07808 323094 
e-mail: brprez@nmra.org.

European Region—Alain KAP, MMR (HO, 
HOn3, On3/30)
Kammerforststrasse 3a
D-54439 SAARBURG, Germany
Phone: +49 6581-603045
Mobile: +352 691-325089
e-mail: eprez@nmra.org.

Lone Star Region—Steven Barkley, MMR
2060 Belvedere Drive, Beaumont, TX 77708
e-mail: lsrprez@nmra.org
H: (409) 898-4403

Mid-Central Region—Steve Kaplan 
e-mail: mcrprez@nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region — 			 
Henry (Hank) Kraichely (HO)
716 Reinke Road, Ballwin, MO 63021
(H) 636-394-5151 (C) 314-520-6920
e-mail: mcorprez@nmra.org

Mid-Eastern Region— P.J. Mattson, MMR
129 East Ave., Swedesboro, NJ, 08085
856-467-0421
e-mail: merprez@nmra.org

DEPARTMENT &
PROGRAM MANAGERS

REGION PRESIDENTS

rev 7-14-15

NMRA Communications Director
VACANT

Standards and Conformance Department
Manager—Didrik A. Voss, MMR (HO)
15226 12th Dr SE 
Mill Creek, WA 98012-3082 
O: 425-337-5222 H: 425-337-7084 
e-mail: tech-chair@nmra.org 

Midwest Region—Paul Mangan 
6187 Sun Valley Pkwy, Oregon, WI 53574 
H: (608) 835-9577  e-mail: mwrprez@nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Hatton
205 Country Lane, Stayner ON L0M 1S0
705-428-9997
e-mail: nfrprez@nmra.org

North Central Region—Dave McMullian (HO)
279 S. River Rd., Waterville, OH 43566
H: (419) 878-4888 e-mail: ncrprez@nmra.org

Northeastern Region—George ‘Scooter’ Youst
104 Bent Tree Lane, Baldwinsville, NY 13027
H: (315) 303-0100 e-mail: nerprez@nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Pat LaTorres
2081 Horne St., San Leandro, CA 94578
H: (510) 317-7456 e-mail: pcrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Russ Segner
14419 SE 84th St., Newcastle,  WA 98059
H: (425) 228 7327 e-mail: pnrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Carl Heimberger
1256 Old Hickory Road, Corona, CA 92882
H: (951) 256-1319 e-mail: psrprez@nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Gary Myers 
3717 S. Walden St. Aurora, CO 80013-3517
H: (720) 837-4393 e-mail: rmrprez@nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Glen Hall, MMR 
609 Phyllis Street, Pensacola, FL 32503 
H: (850) 982-2795 e-mail: serprez@nmra.org

Sunshine Region—Gilbert Thomas, Jr.
8119 Woodvine Cir., Lakeland, FL 33810 
(863) 412-3090 
e-mail: ssrprez@nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region—Dennis Rietze
39 Shelagh Crescent
Winnipeg MB  R2G 1Z6
(204) 663-2302
e-mail: tlrprez@nmra.org

Have you changed your address or 
other membership information?

Notify Headquarters 
e-mail: nmrahq@nmra.org

Phone: 423-892-2846 (8am–4pm ET)
Mail: P.O. Box 1328

Soddy Daisy TN 37384-1328 



50  NMRA Magazine  

NMRA AP Certificate Report 
June 2015

Golden Spike
Australasian Region

Graeme Goodsell, Gordon, NSW

Mid-Eastern Region
Dale Ridgeway, Bishopville, Maryland

Southeastern Region
Peter Mader, Greer, South Carolina
Gerald Meyers, Pickens, South Carolina

Sunshine Region
E. Paul Reid, Valrico, Florida
Allen Scott, Lake City, Florida

Master Builder — Motive Power
Australasian Region

Graeme Goodsell, Gordon, NSW

Master Builder — Cars
Australasian Region

Graeme Goodsell, Gordon, NSW
Robert McLear, Kingaroy, Queensland

Pacific Northwest Region
Charles Ricketts, Olympia, Washington

Master Builder — Structures
Australasian Region

Graeme Goodsell, Gordon, NSW
Robert McLear, Kingaroy, Queensland

Southeastern Region
George Gilbert, Nashville, Tennessee

Master Builder — Scenery
Australasian Region

Ron Solly, Evanston Gardens, SA

Master Builder — Prototype 
Models

Mid-Continent Region
Donald Wetmore, Papillion, Nebraska

Model Railroad Engineer — Civil
Australasian Region

Mike Bartlett, Rainbow Flat, NSW
Chris Minahan, Hallidays Point, NSW

Mid-Continent Region
Donald Wetmore, Papillion, Nebraska

Model Railroad Engineer — 
Electrical

Mid-Continent Region
Donald Wetmore, Papillion, Nebraska

Midwest Region
Bill Drzal, West Chicago, Illinois

Chief Dispatcher
Australasian Region

Max Wright, Blackwood, South Australia

Mid-Central Region
James Peters, Sagamore Hills, Ohio

Sunshine Region
Kenneth Farnham, West Melbourne, Florida

Association Official
Australasian Region

Graham Young, Buderim, Queensland

Midwest Region
Joe Russ, New Berlin, Wisconsin

North Central Region
Scott Kremer, Northville, Michigan

Association Volunteer
Australasian Region

Erik Bennett, Bayview, New South Wales
Rev. Dr. Vern Cracknell, Lower Mitcham, 
South Australia
Peter Jackson, Aldgate, South Australia

Mid-Central Region
Eric Zimmerman, Dayton, Ohio

Mid-Continent Region
Brad Sloan, Dixon, Missouri

Northeastern Region
Andy Reynolds, Brewster, Massachusetts

Model Railroad Author
Australasian Region

Graeme Goodsell, Gordon, NSW

Master Model Railroader
William Piercy, Fort Wayne, Indiana MMR 
560
George Gilbert, Nashville, Tennessee MMR 
561
Charles Ricketts, Olympia, Washington 
MMR 562
Peter Jackson, Aldgate, South Australia 
MMR 563 

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

MMR Earned

Thomas Oxnard, MD Earns MMR # 565

My journey to becoming an MMR 
started very late in my hobby ca-

reer. In 2000, my friend Neil Fitch showed 
me his basement layout and told me that 
he just had an article about it published in 
Railroad Model Craftsman. I thought that 
was very impressive. I then began thinking 
about writing the story of my railroad’s cre-
ation, and that led to the discovery of the 
Achievement Program.

Like many, I have memories of the 
Lionel train under the Christmas tree when 
I was three. However, I would say the major 
influence in my loving the hobby was not 
the train but my father. My father was a doc-
tor, a woodworker, and a talented craftsman 
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who in the 1950s built a brass rail, S gauge 
shelf layout that snaked around our stone 
basement high above my head. I was in awe 
of those trains, as I was of my father. He 
never finished the layout before we moved 
to a new house, and that phase in his life 
ended. 

That move in the late 1950s was a start 
for my younger brother and me — we now 
had a large open basement. We accumulated 
HO trains somehow (I had a newspaper 
delivery route) and built a “large” layout 
on two 4x8 sheets of plywood separated 
by 18 inches and joined by Erector Set 
bridges. We built plastic structures and 
plaster mountains and tunnels, learning all 
the basics. More importantly, I learned how 
to scratchbuild many structures from balsa 
wood and to paint and weather them. Many 
of those came with me and were used on my 
first layout with my children.

Fast-forward two decades after college, 
medical school, and the Air Force, and sud-
denly I had four children. In the 1980s, I 
started my first family layout after a local 
merchant at Kimball’s Store in Exeter of-
fered model railroad construction classes. 
With his instructions, I built a 4x8-foot 
layout made of Styrofoam on a frame, which 
was light enough to hang on the wall or be 
placed on the Ping-Pong table. For the wall-
hanging phase, I built a framed Plexiglas 
cover for protection from some active kids. 
My pediatric practice was quite busy, but I 
seemed to find time to build structures and 
scenery. We had years of fun on that DC 
layout; it gradually grew to 6x9 feet.

In 1991, I started subscribing to Model 
Railroader and saw what home railroads 
could become. Finally in 1996, with three 
of my children safely off to college, I began 
planning, designing, and building the next 
layout. I had read enough to know that I 
should finish the ceiling, floors, and walls 
after taking out the storage closets and cold 
cellar and moving the freezer. I decided on 
a freelanced version of the New Hampshire 
Division of the Boston & Maine — that is 
where I lived and spent summers growing 
up. The construction steadily progressed 
since woodworking is my hobby, too, and 
the family knew if I was missing, I was in 
the basement. 

I designed the layout for operations 
from the start but had never operated on 
anyone’s layout. I discovered DCC and 
never would have built a larger railroad 
without it. The help from my hobby store 
(Bob Jeffers) was invaluable with every-
thing, including installing receivers.

I finally joined the NMRA in 1998 
when my friend Neil talked about how 
much fun he had attending the National 
Conventions. I still did not participate in 
any conventions or groups and continued 
to work alone on my layout. I joined the 
B&M RR Historical Society and learned 
about the prototype. 

In 2002, I had my first open house and 
participated in our Regional layout tour, 
Tour de Chooch, started by Bruce Robinson. 
In 2003, I attended my first operating ses-
sion at Bruce’s Valley Junction RR. Those 
two events finally made me aware of other 
hobbyists and groups in the area, and I have 
continued to be open on the Tour and for 
other events and conventions. It is great fun 
inspiring others and having kids run trains. I 
thank Rich Bretton for his advice, introduc-
ing me to our Seacoast Division, and getting 
me involved over the past decade. I am al-
ways impressed by the wide variety of talents, 
interests, and knowledge the members have.

After continued refinements and im-
provements, I wrote my first article about 
the railroad’s creation, and it appeared in 
Model Railroader in December 2009. I enjoy 
photographing the progress of projects and 
have had three more articles published in 
MR and several in our Seacoast Division 
Switch Tower. 

An important moment in my journey 
came when I attended the 2009 NMRA 
National Convention in Hartford, 
Connecticut, where I learned how to 
scratchbuild Fast Tracks turnouts in a hands-
on clinic. After that challenge, I have con-
tinued to scratchbuild many more parts of 
my railroad with turnouts, hand laid track, 
and structures.

When retirement came in 2011, I 
launched into bigger projects and expan-
sions that became the source of more pub-
lished articles. I changed my railroad from 
an interesting oval to a larger point-to-loop 
design and closer to a prototypically oper-
ated railroad. By that time, Bruce was urging 
me to work on the Achievement Program 
as he was doing. I started with the Golden 
Spike that year. An important decision was 
to enter some of my structures to be judged 
for the first time at the NER convention in 
Syracuse, New York, in 2012. I learned the 
evaluation process with my first two Merit 
Awards and continued to scratchbuild more 
structures, one of which won First Place at 
the 2013 Laconia, New Hampshire, con-
vention. 

With much of the work already done 
over the past 15 years, I started the paper-

work and received my first AP Certificate 
— Model Railroad Author — in June 2013. 
I had judges come to my home for a day and 
received Structures and Scenery Certificates 
in July 2013. After scratchbuilding more 
turnouts for an expansion, I received Civil 
and Electrical. With the help of articles sent 
to me by Don Howd, MMR, and taken 
from the NMRA Magazine (2008) I com-
pleted Cars in April 2014. Once I figured 
out how to build the car frame with a jig, I 
constructed some highly detailed cars.

Over the decade, I had been accumulat-
ing hours and learning to operate at layouts 
in my area and conventions. Participating 
in operations has helped transform my lay-
out into a railroad. It has created a railroad 
with not just new structures and scenery, but 
with more purpose and more “story.” Before 
finishing my Chief Dispatcher, I success-
fully held the first operating session on my 
railroad. For me, that was a big accomplish-
ment. These and so many other things in the 
hobby would not have been done without 
the challenge of the Achievement Program. 

I now spend a lot of time photograph-
ing and scratchbuilding structures and 
complex factories, which no longer seems so 
difficult. Most of the skills and techniques 
that we learn over the years in the hobby and 
AP result in a great railroad and are never 
judged. However, learning to scratchbuild 
and wanting to be judged were key positive 
milestones in my hobby career.

I owe much to Bruce Robinson, Rich 
Bretton, Erich Whitney, and other mem-
bers of the Seacoast Division for urging 
me on in the process, as well as to Doug 
Hartwell for stimulating continued ideas for 
expansions. Of course, I owe a lot to my wife 
Sally for all those times I “went missing” 
in the basement. The Division has given 
me the opportunity to help others as New 
Hampshire AP Chairman and Secretary. 
Above all, I dedicate this achievement to 
my father, who got to enjoy the early years 
of this journey. Now, I pass it on to my 
grandson, who lights up the basement and 
is becoming my best operator.

AP Certificates - Tom Oxnard
Model Railroad Author

Master Builder- Structures
Master Builder- Scenery

Model Railroad Engineer- Civil
Model Railroad Engineer- Electrical

Master Builder- Cars
Chief Dispatcher


